



2019-JUNE-18

Dr. Bonnie Henry, MD, MPH, FRCPC Provincial Health Officer 4th Floor, 1515 Blanshard St PO Box 9648 STN PROV GOVT Victoria, BC V8W 9P4

Dear Dr. Henry,

Thank you for your letter dated June 11, 2019 regarding "Health Officers of BC recommends Nanaimo eliminate zoning requirements as a barrier to supervised consumption services". We would like to take this opportunity to provide clarification on some of the information contained in the letter that you may not be aware of.

The City of Nanaimo remains fully committed to supporting the efforts of the Island Health to identify a specific site/s for the provision of permanent supervised consumption services (SCS) and to establish temporary Overdose Preventions Sites (OPS) where a need has been determined. As you may already be aware, the City of Nanaimo's only existing Overdose Prevention Site (OPS) was established with the full support of the City on City land.

Your letter suggests that deaths due to overdoses in Nanaimo are linked to our zoning bylaw and the current requirement that a supervised consumption service go through a rezoning process that would allow for community input and Council approval. We would like to emphasize that under the Provincial Health Order, Island Health can open as many Overdose Prevention facilities that they believe are necessary to address the crisis. These facilities are exempt from zoning and as such the decision is Island Health's alone. To date Island Health has chosen to open only one such facility in Nanaimo.

The current OPS does not allow for inhalation of substances, and in our opinion this has created an unnecessary demand for unsanctioned facilities in the City. We would encourage Island Health to immediately establish an OPS that facilitates inhalation if they believe this is necessary to address this crisis. We understand that providing inhalation services at the existing OPS is at the sole discretion of Island Health and does not need federal approval.

The City of Nanaimo, as with other jurisdictions in BC and Canada, does have a zoning bylaw that requires rezoning in order to establish a federally sanctioned SCS. Island Health made one application to re-zone a site that was ultimately denied by the Council of the day over concerns related to impacts on the surrounding neighbourhood.

We continue to strongly encourage Island Health to identify a site and proceed with an application so that proper community consultation can occur. As an aside, the area around the existing OPS is experiencing significant social disorder that is having negative impacts on the neighbours and community. These impacts became visible to the community after the OPS opened. City Council remain sensitive to the ongoing safety and security concerns expressed by neighbouring businesses and residents, recently approving variances to allow fencing to protect adjacent properties. While it is not clear to what extent the OPS plays a role in this community impact, this issue will need to be addressed if Island Health hopes to obtain community support for additional consumption facilities. We note that even with an OPS some health authorities in BC are balancing the needs of wider community and business interests with those needing to access services. For example, Interior Health is re-evaluating an RFP for siting of a proposed OPS in downtown Vernon based on community and business concerns about impacts.

With respect to zoning and the approach in other communities, our review indicates a wide variety of approaches across the Province and the country. There are several local governments who are in the same position as Nanaimo and others whose bylaws simply do not address the use as it not allowed, or is yet to be considered in their jurisdiction. It is inaccurate to state that Nanaimo is the only municipality to require a formal process to approve an SCS, and through that, ensure that overall community safety and well-being is considered through use of its bylaws. Zoning is used as means of ensuring that the land use impacts of activities that affect community well-being, are adequately addressed. Similarly, Island Health's Chief Medical Officer for Central Vancouver Island, Dr. Hasselback supported a site specific zoning approach for cannabis retail stores and provided important guidance on drafting bylaws intended to protect wider neighbourhood and community interests around these types of activities. This process allows Island Health to respond to referrals by the City on each application to rezone to allow these types of uses on a case by case basis. Without these bylaws in place, neither Island Health nor the Community would have the ability to mitigate the potential negative impacts from this land use on the wider community.

The City's current bylaws that require a rezoning for a permanent land use such as an SCS allows each application to be considered on a case by case basis and work to ensure that any potential negative impacts to the community are adequately addressed by the applicant.

In closing, the mandate for the response to this health crisis is held by the Province and Island Health, which has the tools to address this through the immediate provision of an additional OPS or enhancing the existing one to allow inhalation if they believe there is a need. We would be pleased to meet with you, Island Health's Chief Medical Health Officer Dr. Hasselback, Director, Mental Health and Substance Use, Lisa Murphy and BC Provincial Health Officer Dr. Bonnie Henry to discuss this further if that is helpful.

Sincerely, Zeonum Kry

Leonard Krog M A Y O R

cc: Dr. Paul Hasselback, Chief Medical Officer, Central Vancouver Island, Island Health

Dr. Richard Stanwick, Chief Medical Health Officer, Island Health